
CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH
ACADEMIC SENATE

MINUTES FROM MEETING 6
February 14, 2008
1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Praveen Soni called the meeting to order in the Towner Auditorium at 2:00 p.m. All voting members were present except: COTA: N/A; CBA: K. Lacey; CED: N/A;COE: R. Nguyen; CHHS: R. Friis, B. Vogel; CLA: N/A;CNS&M: N/A;LIB: N/A;STD SVCS: N/A;ADMIN: N/A;STAFF: N/A; EMERITUS:N/A;STUDENTS: L. Montano, J. Jordan, S. Tyson; DEANS: N/A;EX OFFICIO: L. Kingsford
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The Academic Senate Agenda for February 14, 2008 was approved as submitted.
3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

The minutes of December 13, 2008 were approved as submitted.

Senator Stacy Young moved to include discussion of the proposed cuts in Summer Sessions funding on the agenda, but withdrew the motion on being assured by the President that it would be addressed in his report.
4. REPORT OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS
4.1
Executive Committee---Chair Praveen Soni


4.1.1 
Announcements

Chair Soni reminded the Senators of the ongoing searches for Associate Vice-Presidents for Undergraduate Studies, International Education and Global Engagement, and Academic Personnel. He encouraged them to write to the Provost with any input or to visit the dedicated website set up for that purpose.
Chair Soni reported that the final draft of the Access to Excellence document had been sent to the Senators.  Any input should be sent to Trudy Hernandez at the Chancellor’s Office Senator David Hood reported on the accreditation process for the University. The initial stage will include a self study due in December 2008.  The visitors are expected in a year and several task forces are being developed.   The second stage will be more difficult since it will involve qualitative rather than quantitative evaluations.  Senator Hood emphasized the desire and the need for broad participation in the accreditation process.  Letters will be mailed out in April and May from the President’s Office and the Academic Senate Office asking for input and participation in campus committees and town hall meetings.  Chair Soni reiterated the need for broad participation in the accreditation process as did President Alexander in a question to Senator Hood. Vice-President Douglas Robinson announced that the WASC website was up.

Chair Soni announced that an Academic Senate WordPress blog has been set up for the use of the University Community.  Unapproved minutes will be posted to the blog.  It will also serve as a forum for discussion of controversial issues and a mechanism for feedback with online contact to members of the Academic Senate.

Senator Charleen Rice announced the arrival of Daffodil Days, the annual American Cancer Society fundraiser.  This year supporters of the drive can purchase a teddy bear, Bear R. Hope, as well as daffodils.

Kimberly Darrow of the Ombuds Office announced that nominations were being taken by the President’s Commission on the Status of Women for the 2008 Advancement of Women Awards. Nominations are due in the University Ombuds Office no later than Monday, March 3, 2008.

Senator Sharon Olson announced that the number of faculty led travel courses being offered this summer has been tripled over previous years.  The courses are being offered through UCES so do not impact the General Fund Budget.  Many people were involved in making this expansion happened with special thanks to Vice-Provost David Dowell.  Senator Olson urged members of the Senate to publicize these educational travel opportunities to their students.

4.1.2
CFA Report---Chair Soni

Chair Soni reported on behalf of CFA President Lydia Sondhi, who was unavoidably absent, that the Equity program guidelines for implementation are now available. The information is posted on the CFA website (www.calfac.org).  Assistant Professors, who will benefit from this program this year, may call the CFA office for additional information at extension 5-5165.
In light of the budget crisis, CFA is looking forward to a coordinated effort between CFA, the Academic Senate, Administration, Students and Staff to restore CSU Compact funding. CFA is working at state and local levels to develop educational materials, outreach programs, media strategies, and legislative connections.
4.2
Nominating Committee

4.21
Approval of Faculty Membership on the:
General Education Governing Council Membership
Chair Costa read the names proposed by the Committee. There were no nominations from the floor.

· The Senate approved Tiffini Travis (Library and LATS) to serve.

· The Senate approved Hena Ramachandran (Library and LATS) to serve.

· The Senate approved Craig Fleming (COTA) to serve.

Faculty on Technology Committee
· The Senate approved Larry Martinez (CLA) to serve.

4.3
Councils

4.31. Status of Policy Statements before the Academic Senate (CONSENT CALENDAR)

a.)
Revision: PS 94-06, Independent Study Courses---SECOND READING (AS-731-07/CEPC)---Passed.
b.)
Name Change: Programs in Department of Black Studies---SECOND READING  (AS-739-07/CEPC/URC)---Passed
c.)
Changes in Teacher Education Degree Options---FIRST READING (AS-741-08/CEPC/URC)
Senator Dan O’Connor moved to waived the First Reading and Senator Laura Forrest seconded. Senator O’Connor wished to expedite approval to ensure that the changes appear in the 08-09 Catalog.

The motion to waive the First Reading was approved by acclamation.

Hearing no motions for amendment, Chair Soni called for a vote and the Change in Teacher Education Degree Options policy was passed unanimously.
5.
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES---None
6.
SPECIAL ORDERS


6.1
Report of the President---F. King Alexander---TIME CERTAIN (2:15)

President Alexander first introduced and welcomed the new Associate Vice-President for Administration and Finance, Mary Stephens.
He was happy to report that Proposition 92, the Community College Funding Initiative, was defeated at the polls 75% to 25%.  Proposition 92 would have required a commitment of 10% of the state budget to Community Colleges with no new taxes or other sources of revenue.  Meeting this goal would have involved taking funding from other parts of the budget including the CSU budget.  He emphasized that members of the CSULB community are, of course, free to vote as they wish and that he was reluctant to involve himself in political questions, but in those cases where CSULB’s interests are directly affected he will let the campus community knew his views.
On the current budget situation, the President stated that the CSU Compact with Sacramento was virtually dead.  Because of Super Tuesday electioneering, budget decisions that were to have been made in March have been moved to May.  This means that the CSU will not know what has been decided regarding possible rises in student fees or the amount of budget cuts until that time at the earliest.  There will probably not be a budget until September (maybe). The first RPP Meeting was held this morning.   In the meeting, the principles of protecting instruction as the first priority and making collaborative decisions on any cuts were reiterated.
The President thanked the faculty for its support of the Human Rights Global Forum on Genocide.  The event drew 6,000 attendees including a large number of students and participants from the local community.  The event generated considerable community goodwill and student involvement.   He singled out Senator Ken Curtis for his assistance and praised the University Police for ensuring the event went off without disruption despite the volatile issues being discussed.  He thanked Senator Sharon Olson for proposing the event.
Senator Doris Nelson asked the President about any Forum connections with international and human rights organizations and the President respond that fifty organizations were present to sign up students in connection with the event.

Last Thursday the House reauthorized the Higher Education Act after several years of yearly extensions.  The President discussed the College Cost Index, a measure for holding institutions accountable for increases in fees.  Private Universities, For-Profit Universities and high cost public Universities are for it but CSULB is exempt from it because our fees are so low.    Another measure, Maintenance of Effort, is opposed by most state Governors and state legislatures, but supported by CSU because it would cut-off Federal LEAP funds if Governors and state legislatures continue to cut higher-education funding.  Medicare, Medical, and K-12 are already protected from cuts in this way.
President Alexander then introduced Provost Gould to discuss the Summer School funding situation.  Provost Gould emphasized the difficulty of grappling with this subject, because trying to predict funding levels was like trying to hit a moving target.  We will not know what the budget is going to look like until well after Summer School begins.  The division of Academic Affairs will have to take some cuts, but protecting instruction remains the priority.  The division has very little wiggle rooms since so much of its budget is salaries.  Cutting student enrollment must be done judiciously or it will only exacerbate the situation by lowering FTEs.  The division is hoping to avoid over-enrollment and identify areas of potential savings.

The Provost pointed out that Summer School instruction is expensive compared to instruction in the regular academic year.  Many campuses are cutting way back on summer school as much as fifty percent or shutting it down altogether.  Cutting back on summer school instruction does possible accreditation issues.
There will be Budget Reduction Presentations by all colleges and administrative divisions to identify potential reductions.  There is no hiring freeze as yet, but hiring is only being done very strategically.

Tim Plax pointed out the importance of summer school instruction to faculty working in large metropolitan areas with high costs of living.  Summer School income is not an extra for many instructors in expensive cities.  He pointed out that the Chancellor’s Office will not allow Universities to fund summer school instruction through UCES.  

Senator David Huckaby said that he would like to see individual campus given more flexibility on the how summer instruction should be funded.  Vice-Presidents Doug Robinson and Mary Stephens said that the Chancellors’ Office wanted to encourage year round enrollment.  Vice-President Stephens reminded the Senate that there is no Financial Aid support for classes offered through UCES.  She also warned that giving the State a financial out by allowing Summer School to be shifted to UCES is a strategy that may come back to bite us later.  Tim Plax added that going to year round enrollment was seen as a positive decision at the time, but it is now a handicap.  

Patricia Kearney asked for reconsideration of cuts in summer school funding since it meant a de facto, if not an official, salary cut for faculty.  Provost Gould responded that other alternatives may be even more painful.  We are looking at two to three years of serious cuts.
President Alexander pointed out that enrollment has already been cut by 1,300.  The figure for the whole system is about 10,000.  The State thinks it can cut higher education without any damage, but they need to understand that universities cannot maintain high enrollments without adequate funding and fewer educated workers damages California’s long term economic growth.

The only assistance measure politicians like to talk about in an election year is tuition tax credits. Tuition tax credits benefit middle income families, but not low income families, but tuition tax credits are the only proposal with any political traction.

Senator Doris Nelson pointed out that the California is the world’s eighth largest economy, but where is the wealth going?  The current governor will not even discuss raising taxes.

Tim Plax asked why there is no hiring freeze as there was during the 1992 budget crisis.  President Alexander responded that hiring freezes tied administrators’ hands and had not been successful in the past.

Chair Soni asked Senator Young if the President’s remarks had answered her questions concerning summer funding and Senator Young replied in the affirmative.
7.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS POSTPONED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

7.1 Revision to Textbook Policy PS 79-08 (On Timely Accessibility to All Instructional Materials)—SECOND READING (AS-722-07/EC)

Chair Soni reported that a meeting was held between Vice-Chair Luis Arroyo, Senator Karen Clippinger, Senator Shireen Pavri and Senator Eileen Klink to develop a consensus document to address concerns expressed about the policy. The document was vetted by Dave San Filippo, Director of Disabled Student Services, for appropriate legal language.  This document was then sent to the Senators.  Chair Soni then turned the meeting over to Vice-Chair Arroyo.
Vice-Chair Arroyo reported that no amendments had been submitted after the circulation of consensus document except for suggestions from a member of the English department faculty that were mostly refinements and clarifications of existing language and represented no substantive changes.  Areas of concern addressed by the consensus document included the definition of terms, and text that makes the provision for exceptions explicit.  Vice-Chair Arroyo emphasized that what constitutes a “reasonable” or “unreasonable” burden on an educational institution asked to comply with Federal Policy is a matter of Federal Law as determined by lawyers and not by university faculty or administrators.
General principles on how to obtain advice were incorporated including a principle ensuring the cooperation of Disabled Student Services and the Division of Student Services. A clause was added expressing faculty concern over copyright and intellectual property issues.

Vice-Chair Arroyo stated he believe the consensus document represented a strong policy that merited the support of the Senate.

Senator Raul Reis asked if the policy included a definition of accessibility.  David San Filippo agreed to meet separately with Senator Reis to develop an acceptable definition.  David San Filippo and Senator Reis left the Senate chamber to discuss the matter.

Senator O’Connor pointed out that there was no provision for faculty consultation on the due dates for class materials.  Vice-Chair Arroyo pointed out that this is current policy and the new accessibility policy does not change that.
David San Filippo and Senator Reis re-entered the Senate Chamber.  Senator Reis moved an amendment to include the following definition of accessibility: “Accessible materials are those that are readable, perceivable, and understandable by all students.” David San Filippo emphasized that this was common language for these types of documents.  The amendment was seconded by Senator Cheryl Lee.  Some discussion ensued regarding substituting “can be read” for “are readable”, but after David San Filippo pointed out the legal ramifications of such a change the proposal was withdrawn. Further language changes included changing “must” in Section IV part A to “will” (moved by Senator Anderson. Seconded by Senator Marilee Samuelson).  Senator Samuelson wished to see stronger language.  The amendment was passed without further discussion.  

Senator Mark Andrews, seconded by Senator Shelena McClinton, moved to substitute “will” for “may” where appropriate in Section III part A.  Senator Andrews wanted to ensure that the policy had “teeth” if a faculty took no action.
Senator Klink expressed concern that “will” rather than “may” might create chair workload and consultation issues.  Senator Colburn asked how the document was to be enforced. Chair Soni drew attention to the three tier compliance process written into the policy.
Vice-President Robinson reminded the Senate that the University is responsible for compliance with Federal Policy on Disabled Access whether we like it or not and we are vulnerable to lawsuits if we fail to comply. CSU San Bernardino lost such a lawsuit and was ordered to pay 11 million dollars.  Such lawsuits are untenable in the current budget situation.

Vice-President Lindsay also spoke in support Senator Andrew’s motion, emphasizing the importance of accountability.  Provost Gould added that yes, it was an unfunded mandate, but a mandate none the less. David San Filippo supported Senator Andrew’s motion noting that “will” actually give more wiggle room than “shall”.

Senator Deborah Hamm noted that if the Chair was given the responsibility of assigning books if the faculty failed to do so some chairs might delay notifying a faculty member of a course in order to control what books are ordered.  Senator Andrew felt that this problem was addressed by the exception provision.

Chair Soni called for a vote on Senator Andrew’s amendment and the motion was carried.

Senator Martin Herman asked what resources would be made available to implement the policy and who determines what is an “undue burden”?  David San Filippo responded that the definition of “undue burden” is a question of civil rights law and would need to be determined by the courts.

Senator O’Connor moved that “will” be substituted for “are” in Section 4, parts a, b, and c.  He said that retaining “are” would give a false illusion of flexibility. Senator O’Connor’s motion was seconded by Senator Huckaby.  Senator William Johnson opposed on the grounds that “will” would allow for wider interpretation.

Dave San Filippo stated that the purpose of the policy, in large part, was to encourage a timely response to disabled student needs.  It was a policy that would create forethought.

Senator David Jacques expressed concerned that policy would impose an undue burden on faculty who have no expertise in this field.  David San Filippo stated that assisting faculty with the instruction of disabled students was the mission of Disabled Student Services and that no one expect compliance over night.
Senator O’Connor asked Vice-President Robinson if words like “encourage” would satisfy civil rights lawyers and Vice-President Robinson replied in the negative.

Student Anthony Vasquez addressed the Senate on how Disabled Student Services helped to make textbooks accessible to him that had further his own education goals.
Student Megan Miller stated that instead of worrying about undue burden on the faculty, how about undue burden on the students.

Senator Forrest called for a vote on the motion to substitute “will” for “are”.  The motion was carried.
Chair Soni called for a vote on the item as amended. The item was carried by acclamation with no abstentions.

Vice-Chair Arroyo moved to check the document for grammatical errors and clarity of language, but with no substantive changes.

Senator Huckaby moved to return the item to the Consent Calendar after the language has been cleaned up. Senator Jacques seconded the motion.  Senator Lee asked for assurance that the changes would be stylistic rather than substantive which Vice-Chair Arroyo provided.  The motion to return the policy on textbook accessibility to the Consent Calendar after stylistic revisions was carried unanimously.

7.2 Revised Charge to Academic Appeals Committee---SECOND READING (AS-717-17/CEPC)
Senator Samuelson, seconded by Senator Forrest, moved to amend the Charge to state “except as provided by Title Five”.  The motion was passed by acclamation.

7.6-7.7
Sharon Guthrie, Chair of the Department of Kinesiology, asked to take items 7.6 and 7.7 out of order.  Chair Soni asked Senator Freesmann if these motions were consistent with the recommendations of the Ad hoc Committee on State Support/Self-Support Programs and Senator Freesmann replied in the affirmative. Both motions were passed unanimously.

7.3 Policy on Study Week---SECOND READING (AS-724-07/CEPC)

Senator Huckaby, speaking as Chair of CEPC, stated that the policy was being put forward without the encouragement of the CEPC.  It was originally referred to the Academic Senate by the Student Council.  A break cannot be provided without lengthening the semester. The measure calls for no material in the final week of classes.
Senator Jacques stated that the measure raised academic freedom issues and created a burden on the faculty.

Senator Johnson pointed out that term papers could not be submitted in the final week of classes if the policy was approved.

Senator Herman stated that juries are normally scheduled for the final week of classes so this policy would be impractical for the Music Department.

Senator Shireen Pavri indicated that not all faculty members chose to give finals that week.  Senator Klink suggested that such a measure would need approval from the faculty at large before being approved.

Senator Andrews spoke in support of the measure saying that the students needed a break, but that he understood the need to work with the faculty.

Chair Soni called for a vote.  The policy was defeated.  There were no abstentions.
8.
NEW BUSINESS

8.1
University Awards Policy
7.10
Fast Track: Credential in School Nurse Services (Post-Baccalaureate)---Second Reading (AS-736-07/CEPC/URC)


Senator Loucine Huckabay, seconded by Senator Pavri, moved to take the measure out of order.  Senator Huckabay hoped to get the measure approved in time to make the 08-09 Catalog.  The Proposal was approved unanimously.
9.
ADJOURNMENT


Senator Tim Caron moved adjournment due to diminishing numbers of Senators.  The motion was seconded and carried unanimously.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:00 pm.

Submitted by







Approved by

Mary Walker, Recording Secretary




Keith Freesemann, Secretary of the Senate
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